10

Unseen Passage

अंग्रेजी विषय की परीक्षा में Unseen Passage पूछा जाता है। इसके लिए 6 अंक निर्धारित हैं।

अपठित गद्यांश को कैसे किया जाए?

• गद्यांश पर आधारित प्रश्नों के उत्तर

- 1. गद्यांश को बार-बार तब तक पढ़ते जाइये जब तक कि आपको उसकी सामान्य रूप रेखा स्पष्ट न हो जाय। कम से कम तीन बार पढिए।
- 2. उन सभी शब्दों, वाक्यों या वाक्यांशों को चिह्नित कर लीजिए या अलग से लिख लीजिए जो आपको गद्यांश को समझने में आवश्यक प्रतीत होते हैं।
- 3. कोई ऐसी बात न लिखिए जो मूल गद्यांश में न हो। सारांश में कहीं भी अपना मत व टिप्पणी न दीजिए।
- 4. जहाँ तक हो सके, प्रश्नों के उत्तर की भाषा अपनी हो। गद्यांश के खण्डों अथवा वाक्यों को जैसा का तैसा सारांश में न उतार दीजिए।
- 5. जहाँ तक हो सके, प्रश्नों के उत्तर Third Person में लिखना चाहिए।
- सारांश की भाषा सरल, सीधी तथा केवल आवश्यक मात्र हो। लंबे-लंबे वाक्यों का प्रयोग नहीं करना चाहिए।

• रेखांकित अथवा टेढे लिखे गये खण्डों का स्पष्टीकरण करना

- 1. गद्यांश के अर्थ का पूर्ण आभास प्राप्त करने हेतु गद्यांश को बार-बार पढ़िए।
- 2. यदि गद्यांश में ऐसे शब्द अथवा खण्ड हों जिनका अर्थ समझ में न आता हो तो उनके अर्थ का अंदाज संदर्भ से लगाने का प्रयास कीजिए।
- 3. स्पष्टीकरण केवल उस भाग से ही सम्बन्धित हो जो पूछा गया है। स्पष्टीकरण में अनावश्यक बातें न लिखी जाए।
- 4. स्पष्टीकरण संक्षिप्त, स्पष्ट तथा आवश्यक मात्रा में हो।
- 5. स्पष्टीकरण को अपनी भाषा में सरल रूप में लिखना चाहिए।
- 6. स्पष्टीकरण अर्थ को स्पष्ट करने वाला होना चाहिए न कि केवल शब्दों के अनुसार रखा गया अन्वय मात्र।

गद्यांश का सारांश देना

- 1. सारांश में यदि Direct Narration हो तो भी उसे Indirect Narration में लिखना चाहिए।
- 2. सारांश मूल गद्यांश के एक-तिहाई भाग से अधिक न हो।
- 3. सारांश की भाषा सरल और वाक्य लघु होने चाहिए।
- 4. सारांश की भाषा अपनी होनी चाहिए। गद्यांश में से आवश्यक शब्द लिए जा सकते हैं।
- 5. पहले गद्यांश के मुख्य विचार समझ लेना चाहिए। तब सहायक विचारों को क्रम में रखना चाहिए।

• गद्यांश का उचित शीर्षक देना

- 1. शीर्षक पूरे गद्यांश के सबसे आवश्यक बिन्दु का सारांश होता है। अतः इसका चयन बड़ी सावधानी से करना चाहिए।
- 2. शीर्षक सूक्ष्म व संक्षिप्त होना चाहिए—केवल एक शब्द अथवा दो तीन शब्द मात्र। आवश्यकतानुसार एक सूक्ष्म वाक्य भी दिया जा सकता है।
- 3. शीर्षक को Double Inverted Commas के बीच में लिखना चाहिए।
- 4. नियमानुसार शीर्षक में प्रयुक्त सभी शब्द जो संज्ञा, सर्वनाम, विशेषण, क्रिया तथा Articles हों उनके प्रथम अक्षरों को Capital में लिखा जाए। एक सरल व प्रचलित विकल्प यह है कि शीर्षक में प्रयुक्त सभी शब्दों के प्रथम अक्षरों को Capital में लिखा जाय।

Solved Exercises

Exercise :: 1

Read the following passage carefully and on the basis of your reading answer the questions given below it:

If money comes in slowly at first, do not be discouraged. It is a long lane which has no turning, and if it happens that money at first comes easily, do not spend it all but lay up some for a rainy day, remembering that good lanes have their turnings as well as bad lanes, and that as time goes on, you will probably have more and more demands on your purse. Many a man in business has been ruined by being too fortunate at first. Do not be in a hurry to get rich, "If", says Ruskin, "You do not let the price command the picture, in time, the picture will command the price." So don't be over anxious about money. Though, few can make large fortunes, any one with industry and economy may make a livelihood. We often hear of riches not honestly come by, but the fact is that poverty is seldom honestly come by either. The poor are not those who have little, but those who want much.

OUESTIONS:

- (a) Suggest a suitable title to the above passage.
- (b) Explain the underlined portions.
- (c) Give a summary of the passage.
- (d) What is real wealth?
- (e) Why should we save money?

ANSWERS:

- (a) The suitable heading may be "A Wise and Balanced Life" or "A Contented Life".
- (b) It is a long lane which has not turning—Money has been compared to a long and straight lane. So if a man is poor today, he may become wealthy by sheer patience and industry.
 - Lay up some for a rainy day—Save some money to help yourself in times of difficulties.
- (c) **Summary**—One should not be over-anxious to become wealthy quickly. On the other hand, adequate money should be saved for future adversities. One should lead well-balanced life. It is not possible for everybody to become rich. The real wealth is contentment. Discontentment is real poverty.
- (d) Real wealth is contentment.
- (e) We should save money for future adversities.

Read the following passage carefully and on the basis of your reading answer the questions given below it:

There is an enemy beneath our feet—an enemy **the more deadly for his complete impartiality**. He recognizes no national boundaries, no political parties. Everyone in the world is threatened by him. The enemy is the Earth itself. When an earthquake comes, the whole world trembles. The power of a quake is greater than anything man himself can produce. But today scientists are diverting more of their efforts into finding **some way of combating earthquakes**, and it is possible that at sometime in the near future, mankind will have discovered a means of protecting itself. An earthquake **strikes without warning.** When it does, its power is in immense.

OUESTIONS:

- (a) Give a suitable title to the above passage.
- (b) Explain the bold letters portions.
- (c) Give a summary of the passage.
- (d) Who is the greatest enemy of mankind?
- (e) What are the scientists doing now-a-days?

ANSWERS:

- (a) A suitable title may be, "The Earthquake".
- (b) The more deadly for his complete impartiality—When an earthquake comes, it destroys everything within its reach without any distinction. It is therefore more terrible because it spares nobody.

 Some way of combating earthquakes—Finding out ways and means to fight and control earthquakes.
 - **Strikes without warning**—Destroys everything suddenly, without any previous notice.
- (c) **Summary**—An earthquake is the greatest enemy of mankind, because it comes suddenly and destroys everything indiscriminately. Our scientists are now trying to find out ways to fight and control the earthquakes. The day will soon come when the scientists will succeed in their mission.
- (d) An earthquake is the greatest enemy of mankind.
- (e) Now-a-days, scientists are trying to find ways to fight and control the earthquakes.

Exercise :: 3

Read the following passage carefully and on the basis of your reading answer the questions given below it:

It has been truly said that men are everywhere what their mothers make them, and every **woman** is a mother actual, potential or otherwise. The material instinct is the most universal of instincts, and as such, it can be exploited for the shaping of the destiny of mankind. Mothers and wives should not be deprived of their immemorial birth-right of acquiring knowledge. It is they who are the nation builders. Napoleon, Shivaji and many other brave men were what their mothers made them. If we educate our women, the nation will take care of itself, for it is today as it was yesterday, and will be to the end of human life that the hand that rocks the cradle is the power that rules the world.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) Suggest a suitable title to the above passage.
- (b) Explain the portion in bold letters.
- (c) Give the summary of the above passage.

- (d) Who are the nation builders?
- (e) When will the nation take care of itself?

ANSWERS:

- (a) A suitable title may be "Mother as The Nation Builder".
- (b) Woman is a mother actual, potential or otherwise. Every woman is either a mother or will be a mother one day. Even, without having children of her woman, she is the mother of the whole humanity.
 - Their immemorial, birth-right of acquiring knowledge. Their fundamental right of receiving education.
- (c) Mothers have played a very important role in the history of the nations. They have produced heroes who have shaped the destinies of the world. They are, therefore, entitled to the highest regard.
- (d) Mothers are the nation builders.
- (e) The nation will take care of itself if our women are well educated.

Exercise :: 4

Read the following passage carefully and on the basis of your reading answer the questions given below it:

Thus, I claim that I am not an enemy of higher education. But I am an enemy of higher education as it is given in this country. Under my scheme, there will be more and better libraries, more and better laboratories, more and better research institutes. Under it, we should have an army of chemists, engineers and other experts who will be real servants of the nation and **answer the varied and growing requirements of a people** who are becoming increasingly conscious of their rights and wants. And all these experts will speak, not a foreign language, but the language of the people. The knowledge gained by them will be the common property of the people. There will be truly original work **instead of mere imitation**. And the cost will be evenly and justly distributed.

OUESTIONS:

- (a) Suggest a suitable title to the above passage.
- (b) Explain the bold letters portions.
- (c) Give a summary of the passage.
- (d) Who is an enemy of higher education?
- (e) What type of work does the author like?

ANSWERS:

- (a) A suitable title may be, "Higher Education as I see It".
- (b) Answer the varied and growing requirements of a people—Will be able to solve the various problems of the people in relation to their ever-increasing needs,
 - **Instead of mere imitation**—The work done by our research sectors will be original and not mere copy of the works of others.
- (c) **Summary**—The author is opposed to the system of higher education as it prevails in the country today. Under his scheme, higher education will mean more centres of advanced learning and technology with dedicated public workers to serve the people selflessly and speaking in their language. The cost of education will be shared by all evenly and justly.
- (d) The author is an enemy of higher education.
- (e) The author likes truly original work instead of mere imitation.

Read the following passages carefully and on the basis of your reading answer the questions given below it:

(i) Half-educated persons read for amusement, and are not to be blamed for it, they are incapable of appreciating the deeper qualities that belong to a really great literature. But a young man who has passed through a course of university training should discipline himself at an early date never to read for mere amusement. And once, the habit of discipline has been formed, he will find it impossible to read for mere amusement. He will then impatiently throw down any book from which he cannot obtain intellectual food, any book which does not make an appeal to the higher emotions and to his intellect. But on the other hand, the habit of reading for amusement becomes with thousands of people exactly the same kind of habit as wine-drinking or opium-smoking.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) Write a summary of the passage given above.
- (b) Suggest a suitable title for the above passage.
- (c) Explain the underlined portion.
- (d) How should a young man with university education read books?
- (e) What kind of books should not be read?

Difficult Words: half-educated = अर्द्धशिक्षित, amusement = मन बहलाव, मनोविनोद, blamed = दोषारोपण करना, incapable = असमर्थ, literature = साहित्य, discipline = अनुशासन, impossible = असमर्थ, habit = आदत, wine = शराब, opium = अफीम।

(ii) Some people think that the aim of education is merely to give knowledge. These people want students to read books, and do nothing else but add to their knowledge. Others believe that knowledge alone is not enough, only that which enables a man to earn his living can be called education. Such people think that bread is more important than anything else. Still others believe that education should aim solely at making good citizens and good patriots. All these people see only one of the several purposes of education.

As a matter of fact, education should aim at all these three things together. It should give men knowledge, <u>make them self-reliant</u> and able to serve others. Education should not produce citizens who, while they love their own freedom, take away the freedom of others. It should produce men <u>who love their own country but who do not want to harm other countries</u>.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) What should be the aim of education?
- (b) Bread is more important than anything else.' Do you agree? If not, why?
- (c) Explain the underlined portions given in the passage.
- (d) Give a summary of the above passage.
- (e) Give a suitable title to the passage.

Difficult Words: education = शिक्षा, merely = केवल, सिर्फ, believe = विश्वास करना, alone = अकेला, enough = पर्याप्त, enables = समर्थ, patriots = देशभक्त, freedom = स्वतन्त्रता, harm = नुकसान, self-reliant = आत्मावलम्बी।

(iii) Marco Polo is indeed one of the greatest explorers of all times. It was he who first made a route across Asia to China and who first told Europeans about the court of Peking. Marco Polo was the

first European to describe Burma, Tibet and India, and told others of customs and manners of the people. He talked of the Christians living in Abyssinia in Africa and described the cold Arctic countries of the white bear where people rode on reindeers and in dog-sledges. It was as if a splendid new world has been opened before Europe and Marco's descriptions stirred men up to find out more about this outside world.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) Who first made a route across Asia to China?
- (b) What description was given by Marco Polo?
- (c) Name two animals of the Arctic countries.
- (d) Give a summary of the passage.
- (e) Give a suitable title to the passage.

```
Difficult Words: indeed = सचमुच, explorer = अन्वेषक, route = मार्ग, customs = प्रथा, manner = आचरण, व्यवहार, bear = भालू, description = वर्णन, stirred = झकझोरना।
```

(iv) One day a rich merchant of Baghdad sent his servant to the market to buy food. The servant returned very quickly and rushed into his master's room, his eyes wide and glassy, his whole body shaking with fear, "Master", he cried, "As I was walking through the crowded market, a woman struck against me and nearly fell. When I turned to help her I saw that it was Death and that she raised her hand and was about to lay it on me. I ran from that evil place and did not look back. Now I must escape from this town at once. "But how do you know that it was Death?" asked the merchant. "I knew it perfectly. I have good reasons to know her," continued the servant. "I was alone with her face to face for six long days and nights two years ago, when I had fever. Please lend me your fastest horse and I will ride like the wind to Samara, where I shall be safe." The merchant lent the servant a horse, and watched him disappear along the road to the north in a cloud of dust.

Then the merchant walked to the market and looked about until at last he saw a woman who was a stranger to him. He greeted her and asked her who she was. "Why did you lift your hand in order to take my servant?" he asked. "I did not mean to take him then," she said, "I raised my hand in a movement of surprise. I was surprised to see your servant in Baghdad today, because I arranged long ago to meet him in Samara tonight.

OUESTIONS:

- (a) Why was the servant so nervous when he returned from the market?
- (b) Mention the two occasions when the servant had met Death face to face.
- (c) Mention the place where Death ultimately lay her hand on the servant.
- (d) How do you know that the master took pity on the servant?
- (e) Why was Death surprised to see the servant in Baghdad?
- (f) What message does the passage give to human beings?

```
Difficult Words: merchant = व्यापारी, perfectly = पूर्ण रूप से, wide and glassy = बड़ी और चमकीली, escape = बच निकलना, disappear = गायब हो जाना, surprise = आश्चर्ययुक्त, arranged = प्रबन्ध किया।
```

(v) The pollution of the physical environment has contaminated our minds also. The simplicity and innocence of the days of yore are not to be seen. Rapid development in science and technology and tremendous increase in the production of wealth have made us materialistic. Materialism has rather overpowered us and we are engrossed in the mad race of earning and spending. We are thus wasting our powers and little we see in Nature that is ours. Materialism seems to be sounding the final death knell of

humanism and spiritualism, which indeed made our life worth living. We are steadily losing faith in higher ideals and values and are coming to regard the accumulation of wealth as our be all and end all.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) Write a summary of the passage given above.
- (b) Suggest a suitable title for the passage.
- (c) Explain the portions underlined.
- (d) What has contaminated our minds?
- (e) What is sounding as final death knell of humanism?

Difficult Words: pollution = प्रदूषण, physical environment = भौतिक पर्यावरण, innocence = अबोध, technology = तकनीक, tremendous = आश्चर्यजनक, विस्मयकारी, materialistic = भौतिकवादी, humanism = मानववाद, spiritualism = अध्यात्मवाद, steadily = लगातार, निरन्तर।

(vi) Among the many misfortunes that can befall a man, the loss of health is one of the severest. All the joys that life can give cannot outweigh the suffering of the sick. Give the sick man everything and leave his sufferings and he will feel that half the world is lost to him. Lay him on silken bed still he will groan sleepless under the presence of his sufferings, while the miserable beggars with health sleep sweetly on the hard grounds, spread his table with dainty choice foods he will thrust back the hand that offers them and envy the poor man who enjoys his piece of dry bread. He would deem himself happy if he could enjoy the health of the meanest of his servants.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) What is the greatest misfortune that can befall a man?
- (b) What do you mena by, "if he could enjoy the health of the meanest of his servants"?
- (c) Explain the portions underlined.
- (d) Give a gist of the above passage.
- (e) Give a suitable title to the given passage.

```
Difficult Words: among = मध्य में, misfortune = दुर्भाग्य, suffering = कष्ट झेलते हुए, sleepless = निद्रारहित, presence = उपस्थिति, miserable = कष्टकर, beggars = भिखारियों, dry bread = सूखी रोटी।
```

(vii) We become conscious of our weakness the moment we are placed in some responsible position. We then try to prove equal to the task. If we are even tempted to go astray, it is this thought which prevents us from doing so. Does the editor ever care to weigh his words when he launches his fiery denunciation day in and day out against the government? But let him have a seat in the Cabinet. No one is so thoughtful, so wise, so far-sighted as he. Or take the case of a young man. How reckless and irresponsible he is! But let him marry and have children. The same wild youth is now transformed into a sober and grave householder.

OUESTIONS:

- (i) When do we become conscious of our weakness?
- (ii) What changes do you find in the editor when he gets a seat in the Cabinet?
- (iii) What transforms a reckless youth into a sober householder?
- (iv) Write down the substance of the above passage.
- (v) Suggest a suitable title for the passage.

```
Difficult Words: conscious = चेतन, moment = क्षण, responsible = जिम्मेदार, astray = पथभ्रष्ट, prevent = रोकना, denunciation = दोषारोपण, reckless = लापरवाह, sober = अमत्त, मदरहित।
```

Read the following passage carefully and answer the questions that follow:

(i) Different varieties of birds travel from one region to another depending on the availability of food, habitat and climatic conditions in a place. These migratory birds usually travel to countries like India to take refuge during the winter season. But of late it has been seen that the number of *migratory* birds coming to India has reduced considerably. In order to escape the severe winter of northern and central Asia, several migratory birds visit the Indian sub-continent during the winter season. Here they find optimal conditions of food and climate for their survival. Studies reveal that the quality of habitat and human disturbances along their migratory routes are the deciding factors of the number of migratory birds that come to a place. But the decreasing number of migratory birds like small ducks, bar-headed geese, Siberian crane and spotted eagle coming to India is becoming a growing concern of bird watchers and *omithologists*.

OUESTIONS:

- (a) Give a suitable title to the above passage.
- (b) Write a summary of the above passage.
- (c) Explain the italicized portion in the above passage.
- (d) What are the factors which decide which way the migratory birds will go?
- (e) What attracts the migratory birds in India that they choose it as their preferred destination?

Difficult Words: travel = यात्रा, reign = क्षेत्र, availability = उपलब्धता, food = भोजन, habitat = आवास, climatic conditions = जलवायुविक दशायें, winter season = जाड़े का मौसम, central asia = मध्य एशिया, eagle = चील।

(ii) A man who possesses a strong will and a firm determination, finds all difficulties solved. To him there are a thousand ways open to steer clear of all dangers and difficulties. Such a man goes on working hard, and even if he fails he is never downcast. Failures make him all the more determined and he persists in his task till he attains the desired success. It is, therefore, the man who labours hard with a strong *resolution* and an unshaken will, achieves success and makes his fortune. It is the height of folly to suppose that wealth, fame, power comes to man by his sitting at home and only seeking for it. A person must be persevering and must exert himself, if he wants to shape out his destiny. He who fails to bring strength of mind and industry upon his work in life, has nothing but suffering and troubles as his lot. Man cannot achieve wealth and fortune unless he works hard and unless he has a powerful will. It follows from it that he is the builder of his own fortune. He can make his fortune if he wishes to do so, by being *industrious* and persevering. He can also bring misery and suffering upon himself if he has not the will to hard work and labour.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) Who can steer clear of all dangers and difficulties?
- (b) How is a man builder of his own fortune?
- (c) Give a summary of the above passage.
- (d) Explain the italicized words: 'Resolution' and 'Industrious'.
- (e) Give a suitable title to the above passage.

Difficult Words: strong will = दृढ़ इच्छा, difficulties = कठिनाइयाँ, working hard = कठिन परिश्रम, dangers = खतरे, failures = असफलता, height = ऊँचाई, fortune = भाग्य, destiny = भाग्य, strength = ताकत, mind = मस्तिष्क, powerful = शक्तिशाली, will = इच्छा, wishes = इच्छा व्यक्त करना, misery = कष्ट, suffering = कष्ट।

(iii) The real ornament of a woman is her character, her purity. Metal and stones can never be real ornaments. The names of women like Sita, Savitri and Damayanti have become sacred to us for their unsullied virtue, never for their jewellery, if there were any. My asking from you, your jewellery has also a wider significance. Several sisters have told me that they feel all the better for getting rid of their jewellery. I have called this an act of merit to more ways than one. No man of woman is entitled to the possession of wealth unless he or she has given a fair share of it to the poor and helpless. It is a social and religious obligation and has been called a sacrifice by the Bhagavad Gita. He/she who does not offer this sacrifice has been called a thief. For us, today, there can be no sacrifice higher than to forget the distinctions of high and low and to realize the equality of all men and women. I also wish to bring home to the women of India that the real ornamentation lies not in loading the body with metal and stone but in purifying the heart and developing the beauty of soul.

OUESTIONS:

- (a) What is the real ornamentation of the women?
- (b) What is author's advice to the women of India?
- (c) Who is termed as thief according to the Bhagavad Gita?
- (d) Explain the italicized portions.
- (e) Write the summary of the above passage.

```
Difficult Words: Ornament = आभूषण, character = चरित्र, purity = शुद्धता, metal = धातु, stones = पत्थर, sacred = पवित्र, virtue = गुण, significance = महत्वपूर्ण, several = अनेकों, merit = गुण, wealth = धन, sacrifice = बलिदान, thief = चोर, beauty = सौन्दर्य, soul = आत्मा।
```

(iv) Man's life is not measured by the number of days, months and years that he has lived but by the deeds he has done and by the achievements he has made. What is the real significance in life is not the quantity but the quality of experience. A short life devoted to *noble endeavours* is far more valuable than a long life of over a hundred years spent in *trivial pursuits*. "We live in deed not in years."

Noble deeds, splendid ideas, and fine sentiments constitute the real glory of character and not the length of time one has lived in the world.

OUESTIONS:

- (a) Give a summary of the above passage in your own words.
- (b) Give a suitable title to the given passage.
- (c) What makes a man memorable?
- (d) What is the real glory of character?
- (e) Explain the two italicized portions.

Difficult Words: measured = आकलन या माप करना, years = वर्षों, deeds = कार्य, achievements = उपलब्धि, significance = महत्व, quantity = मात्रा, quality = गुण, experience = अनुभव, short life = संक्षिप्त जीवन, devoted = लगाना, long life = लम्बा जीवन।

(v) Speech is a great blessing but it can also be a great curse. It helps us to make our intentions and desires, known to fellows, it can also, if we use it carelessly, make our attitude completely misunderstood. A slip of tongue or the use of an unusual word or an ambiguous word, and so on may create an enemy, where we had hoped to win a friend. Again different classes of people use different vocabularies and the ordinary speech of an educated man, may strike an uneducated man as showing pride. Unwillingly we may use a word which bears a different meaning to our listener from what it does to men of our own class. Thus speech is not a gift to use lightly without thought but one which demands careful handling. Only a fool will express himself, alike to all kinds and conditions of men.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) Attempt a summary of the above passage.
- (b) Give a suitable title to the above passage.
- (c) Explain the italicized portions in the passage.
- (d) How can speech be a great blessing?

```
Difficult\ Words: speech = भाषण, blessing = वरदान, curse = अभिशाप, intentions = इरादा, desire = इच्छा, carelessly = लापरवाही पूर्वक, attitude = रूख, tongue = जिह्ना, जुबान, enemy = शत्रु, pride = गर्व, अभिमान, gift = उपहार, fool = मूर्ख।
```

(vi) If the dictum 'you are what you eat' holds true, then many Indians have a lot to worry about. So it comes as a positive step that the Supreme Court has taken the issue of milk adulteration seriously and asked the Centre to amend the Indian Penal Code and the Food Safety Standards Act to make this punishable with life imprisonment. The adulteration of milk with synthetic detergents, water, chalk and baking soda among other things poses a serious health hazard especially to children. A 2011 Food Safety and Standards Authority of India (FSSAI) study showed that 68% of fresh milk was adulterated as was 33% of packaged milk.

We can only hope that this proposed increase in punishment for milk adulteration will be extended to other food items. Bottled water, tea, coffee and spices have been found to be adulterated in many studies in the past. Dangerous chemicals like methanil yellow are added to turmeric, a condiment of daily consumption for most Indians.

OUESTIONS:

- (a) Give a suitable title to the above passage.
- (b) Attempt a summary of the above passage.
- (c) What is dictum about your body and health?
- (d) Why do many Indians have a lot to worry about?
- (e) What does the abbreviation FSSAI stand for?

```
Difficult Words: worry = परेशान, seriously = गम्भीरता, food safety = खाद्य सुरक्षा, punishable = दण्डनीय, adulterated = मिलावट, increase = वृद्धि, dangerous = खतरनाक।
```

(vii) Election is a very funny affair. The candidate pays compliment to each and every voter, generally undeserving. There is an activity and bustle, hue and cry, for all factors are the complements of each other to secure success. The polling station is a suitable building away from the town, situated in some lonely spot. A pole is fixed and a sign-board suspended to it informing *all and sundry* that they have to vote there. The poll takes place on a certain day. It is very difficult for a partisan to cede the least concession to his opponent. Even those who hew wood are welcomed like princes. But once their vote is cast, *nobody cares a fig for them*. The veil is lifted, and they realise that all their importance has vanished. The seed of dissension is sown and the harvest is a costly law-suit accompanied by a division of the community.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) What is a polling station?
- (b) What are the after-effects of the elections that you gather from the above passage?
- (c) Explain the portions italicized in the passage.
- (d) Give the summaryof the passage in your own words.
- (e) Give a suitable title to the above passage.

```
Difficult Words: election = चुनाव, funny = आमोद-प्रमोद, candidate = सदस्य, voter = मतदाता, activity = क्रियाकलाप, bustle = हलचल, हड़बड़ी, factors = कारक, lonely = अकेला, community = समुदाय।
```

Read the following passage carefully and answer the questions that follow:

(i) According to Greek mythology, Atlas was a Titan of enormous strength. After being defeated by ghe God Zeus, Atlas was forced to carry the earth and the sky for an eternity. In depictions of Atlas, he is shown as a stooped figure carrying the globe on his shoulders. Because of his association with the globe, maps began to the decorated with thims image of Atlas. Accordingly, the word "atlas" became a nickname for a collection of maps. Today, an atlas refers to any book that consists of a bound collection of maps, graphs and charts with other statistical information about the culture, religion, climate of government of the population of given area.

QUESTIONS:

- (a) Give a suitable title to the above passage.
- (b) Attempt a summary of the above passage.
- (c) Who was Atlas?
- (d) What is the modern day meaning of the word "atlas"?
- (e) Use the expression "enormous strength" in a sentence of your own.

```
Difficult Words: according = अनुसार, globe strength = शक्ति, shoulders = कंधा, भूमंडल, map = मानचित्र, decorated = सजाया, collection = संग्रह, information = सूचना।
```

(ii) Under the present educational system, teaching becomes cramming. One does well in the examination, if one is successful in reproducing whatever he has memorised. Everything is learnt or acquired from this point of view. A student who goes to Oxford learns practically the same things as of old, but *unlike the old scholars he learns no lessons of poverty* along with his education. He tastes luxuries and contracts habits of self indulgences which do not all fit him well for the struggle and hardships of life. An Oxford education *makes a man a gentleman*, but he is hardly able to earn an honest six pence. Recently Oxford graduates have been found breaking stones upon Australian roads. That was all they were found to have been fit.

OUESTIONS:

- (a) Write down the summary of the passage.
- (b) Explain the portions italicized in the above passage.
- (c) What should be the real aim of education?
- (d) What is the plight of an Oxford Scholar?
- (e) Give a suitable title to the above passage.

```
Difficult Words: educational = शैक्षिक, system = व्यवस्था, successful = सफलतापूर्वक, poverty = गरीबी, luxuries = विलासितापूर्ण, able = योग्य ।
```

